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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, met in Budget/Public Policy 
Session in Conference Center Room 267 on the 2nd floor of the Charlotte-Mecklenburg 
Government Center located at 600 East Fourth Street, Charlotte, North Carolina at 2:30 p.m. on 
Tuesday, March 11, 2025. 
 

ATTENDANCE 
 
Present:  Chair Mark Jerrell, Vice-Chair Leigh Altman  

and Commissioners George Dunlap, Arthur Griffin,  
 Laura J. Meier, Elaine Powell,  
Susan Rodriguez-McDowell, Yvette Townsend-Ingram 
County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent: Commissioner Vilma D. Leake 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER  

 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Mark Jerrell, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
 
25-0146     INNOVATION DISTRICT UPDATE 
 
The Board received an update on the Innovation District Development. 
 
Leslie Johnson, Deputy County Manager 
Roger Johnson, Economic Development Director 
Collin Lane - Atrium Health, Senior Vice President, Facilities Management Group 
Hillary Crittendon - Atrium Health, AVP, Head of Innovation District Operations + Strategy 
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Background:  Wexford Science & Technology ("Wexford") and Atrium Health ("Atrium") are 
developing an Innovation District (also known as The Pearl) that will include mixed uses such as 
a medical school, research buildings, office and retail space and housing. The project is located 
on approximately 26 acres along McDowell Street between Stonewall Street and Morehead 
Street.  
  
On December 7, 2021, the Board of County Commissioners (BOCC) adopted a Resolution approving 
an Interlocal Agreement with the City of Charlotte for a reimbursement of public improvements to 
be constructed by a private developer in support of new economic development opportunities by 
committing 90% of the incremental ad valorem taxes created by the project for a period of fifteen 
years and not to exceed value of $38,356,477.  
 
At the time this project was presented to the BOCC, it was estimated that the private investments 
would total approximately $1.5 billion. 
 
The total cost of the public infrastructure included in the project is $94.2 Million. A tax increment 
grant (TIG) in the amount of $60,000,000 from the City of Charlotte and Mecklenburg County is to 
support the development the public infrastructure, to include: 

- Purposeful Walk, Cycle Track & Plaza 
- Regional Parking Deck 
-  New / Improved Roads 
-  Pedestrian Underpass 
-  Intersection Improvements 
-  Transmission Line Relocation 
-  Storm Culvert Relocation 
-  Public Sanitary and Water Line 
-  Grading & Demo 

  
The mechanism to finance this reimbursement will be a 15-year, 90% tax increment grant based on 
the new, incremental ad valorem taxes created by the project to be constructed by the developer. 
This arrangement is pursuant to Article 20 of Chapter 160A of the North Carolina General Statutes. 
Under this Article, the City of Charlotte entered into an infrastructure reimbursement agreement 
with the developer for the entirety of the $60,000,000 tax increment grant. The City of Charlotte 
and Mecklenburg County entered into an interlocal agreement whereby the County will remit to the 
City 90% of the County’s incremental ad valorem taxes for a period of no more than 15 years for an 
estimated County share of $38,356,477. 
 
In addition to the public infrastructure improvements, Wexford and Atrium presented other 
community benefits associated with the project to include new jobs, affordable/workforce housing, 
workforce development initiatives/economic mobility and promoting the growth of small businesses 
and entrepreneurs.  
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Altman said she appreciated the global update and representations Atrium made to 
the public and County Commissioners. She said they agreed to the Tax Increment Grant (TIG), and it 
was the Board's obligation to ensure a 1:1 ratio between those promises and commitments and 
what ultimately got delivered. She asked for more details regarding the off-site workforce housing 
as well as on-site. She asked them to follow up with information on who was on the advisory 
committee and what specific steps they had undertaken to ensure community alignment with the 
work in the innovation district.  
 
 
Commissioner Altman said she was especially interested in district jobs. She said the original goal 
was that one in four health jobs would not require a bachelor’s degree and pay 66% more than the 
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average roles. She said that was a very important factor for her. Mr. Lane said the schools would 
open on July 7th, and the College of Health Science would be open on August 25th.  
 
Commissioner Altman asked, given the proximity from August to March 11th, how many jobs did 
they anticipate opening, what the categories were, and what salaries were anticipated. Mr. Lane 
said they would have to do a separate review of the economic impact report. He said they were 
direct, indirect, and induced jobs, which they all represented. He said the idea was that it was a 
multiplier for those jobs.  
 
Commissioner Altman said it was urgent to have that information. She asked what strategy they 
had in place for marketing and reaching people in harder-to-reach areas. Mr. Lane said that would 
benefit from a separate presentation.   
 
Ms. Crittendon said, from a strategic perspective, many of the programs were ones of which Atrium 
had been building for years and they and they leveraged relationships in the community to build a 
lot of them. She said the work they had been doing around early college and talent pipelining was 
focused on Title 1 schools and giving those students pathways into jobs, as well as connecting 
closely with Central Piedmont with certification courses that aligned with the industry.  
 
Mr. Lane said it was a ten-year plan, and there would not be 5,000 jobs to start on day one, but 
they would multiply.  
 
Commissioner Powell thanked the presenter and said TIGs often went unchecked in other counties, 
but that would not happen in Mecklenburg County. She said she was concerned that there were 
several complaints about the area around Atrium Main, which was a green space, but people often 
went there to smoke.  
 
Commissioner Powell said she would like more details regarding their actions in sustainability. She 
said she had received complaints regarding the loss of tree canopy on the Cornelius campus. Mr. 
Lane said they spent $38 million improving the mile stretch between East Boulevard and 
Moorehead. He said they worked in partnership with the County and City to bury lines along it, and 
they had about $3 billion of investment in Mecklenburg County.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for a status update on their goal of becoming completely 
carbon neutral by 2025 and if they had been able to follow through with utilizing the registered 
apprenticeships.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said her focus was on the TIG, and the project was very 
complex. She said it seemed they were looking for a way to avoid paying property and sales taxes, 
and the Board would like transparency and visibility on which buildings were or were not taxed or 
part of the TIG. She said she had heard there would be $17 million in sales tax, but Atrium received 
an $8 million rebate check from Mecklenburg County. Mr. Lane said they were on a 90% TIG with 
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the investment they had made. He said there was a lot of sustainability work being done, and the 
building was a leading carbon-zero building because they were fully electrified.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said it had many moving parts and asked if they had communicated with the 
UNC system to facilitate the transfer of credits if students decided to pursue a four-year degree or 
if they planned to partner with the UNC system.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if there was a salary range published for the four pathways through 
their early college program. Mr. Lane said they began with a living wage, which was the lowest they 
paid, at $17.50.  
 
Ms. Crittendon said they worked closely with the UNC school system and other programs. She said 
the early college program allowed students to start as early as 9th grade and would allow them to 
receive their CNA certification over those four years and earn articulated credits that could be used 
towards other degrees, as well as the opportunity to be placed in the roles referenced. She said they 
could dive further into the specifics. She said the students would be able to receive all of that 
schooling for free because it would be done in high school, and they could pull the salary range 
information as well.  
 
Commissioner Dunlap said he was excited about the project, and people often thought about the 
public's benefit of receiving the TIG. He said that if they had read the document, they would know 
why the TIG was beneficial. 
 
Commissioner Dunlap said he was very excited about the MWBE participation and rewards. He said 
he was confident they would follow through and be a part of the County for a long time.  He said 
the project was just beginning and there would be years of improvement. Mr. Lane said it created a 
talent attractant magnet which put Charlotte on the map for all the other downstream benefits.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said $17.50 was not a livable wage, and they should consider 
ensuring they had the right representation in who they chose to partner with. She said they should 
also make sure they had the data and set up the foundation to ensure they could collect the right 
data. She said they should be able to explain the impact to the public. Mr. Lane said the $17.50 was 
the starting wage for the health system across all their hospitals, but there were very few at that 
starting wage. He said that on the campus they were discussing, those jobs were pipelines and 
higher-wage jobs.   
 
Commissioner Altman felt it was very important for them to receive information regarding the 
number of jobs, how many per category, and the salary. She said she was looking to see a strategy 
for how they would reach the harder-to-reach parts of the community and their advertising plans.  
 
Commissioner Powell said she liked all the language about education and pathways. She said it was 
historically available to healthcare workers, and there were always pathways for people. She said 
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she was glad they mentioned attracting talent. 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said she was mindful of the downstream benefits, and it was 
very exciting. She said their revenue dip was also real, and it was important that the public felt 
confident they were really taking their jobs seriously and making sure the financial obligations were 
fulfilled. She said she could not explain what she could not see, which was why she wanted more 
information around the TIG, as the complexity made it opaque, regardless of whether it was with 
nefarious intent.  
 
Commissioner Griffin expressed his appreciation for their work and said he would like to hear from 
Hillary on how those pathways would materialize.  
 
Chair Jerrell thanked the Board for their questions and said he noticed the desire for transparency 
and accountability. He said the opportunity to maximize their priorities as a Board was what they 
could view it as, and he appreciated the partnership with the project.  
 
Chair Jerrell said it was important for the Board to know when they would get that information and 
data back. He said he encouraged people to reach out to the Board members to share information 
and from a community perspective, he wanted it known that it was discussed with his constituents 
in district 4.  
 
25-0156     WOMEN’S ADVISORY BOARD FISCAL YEAR 2026 BUDGET PRIORITIES 
 
The Board received budget priorities for Fiscal Year 2026 from the Women’s Advisory Board. 
 
Elyse Hamilton-Childers, Community Support Services Prevention & Intervention Director 
Adrian Cox, Budget Director 
Background:  As requested by the Board of Commissioners, each year advisory boards are 
provided the opportunity to present their budget priorities to the Board as part of the annual 
budget process. Denawa Alberti, Chair of The Women's Advisory Board (WAB), will present the 
advisory board's FY2026 budget priorities.  
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said she loved their priorities and recommendations from 
the start. She said she wanted to highlight that they had five vacant seats and find out if they 
had applicants. Kristine Smith, Clerk to the Board, said there were applicants coming to the 
upcoming Board meeting.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said she loved their board as they were thoughtful and did 
wonderful presentations. She said someone from their group should run for office because it 
made her think they had good candidates.  
 
Commissioner Dunlap said they had great presentations and made great progress. He said the 
age range of 19-64 was a very wide range. He said they should narrow the focus and said the 
seniors should be a separate category. He asked if the committee could review applicants 
before they went before the Board. He said he would like to see a response to their concerns 
because many of the things they were asking them to do were already being done. Ms. Smith 
said when they got applicants, they were forwarded so they could review them. She said, if they 
had the minimum requirements, they were passed on.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said her presentation was so well done that it sparked more 
and more questions she wanted to drill down on. She asked if they had statistics that spoke of 
housing or lacked adequate health insurance. She said it related to pregnant black women, as 
they had the highest rate of infant mortality, and how that impacted one and the other, 
likewise, regarding seniors. She said if they were unhoused, they were likely unfed, and they 
needed to know where the gaps were.  
 
Commissioner Griffin thanked the staff and the presenter. He said the federal government was 
no longer building public housing, so all the recommendations and findings identified in the 
presentation just made it feel they had to double down on upward mobility to help the 
community residents get the skills and opportunities to get the jobs coming online. He said the 
need for healthcare was apparent. 
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if the Pearl would provide on-site childcare. 
 
Commissioner Powell asked how they could raise awareness of domestic violence. Ms. 
Hamilton-Childers said it was important to let people know what was available. She also 
mentioned having advocates go into the community to speak because word-of-mouth was 
important. She said they had to be intentional in getting information out in different ways.  
 
Commissioner Powell said there were so many hospitalized patients who left and went back, so 
if they could partner with Atrium and Novant to provide the Get Help number, so when they 
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were ready, they could help. She asked Ms. Hamilton-Childers to speak more with the advisory 
board and return with information on how the Board could do more and do better.  
 
Chair Jerrell said he thought the presentation was outstanding. He said understanding and 
grounding the Board in what their key priorities were, as a Board, helped him go through the 
presentation. He said he felt she helped them understand her findings extremely well, and her 
findings were very grounded and rooted in things that could impact the folks they were very 
concerned about. He said her key priorities, findings, and recommendations really aligned with 
the Board's goals and priorities. He said he saw real intentionality in that, and the feedback she 
received showed how much they appreciated that.  
 
Ms. Hamilton-Childers said her team was extremely involved and passionate about the work 
they did. Chair Jerrell said that was apparent, and he appreciated that.  
 
 
25-0083     CITIZEN ADVISORY BOARD BUDGET PRIORITIES – AIR QUALITY COMMISSION 
   
The Board received information regarding the budget priorities from the Air Quality 
Commission, a citizen advisory board to Board of County Commissioners.  
 
Leslie Rhodes, LUESA, Air Quality Director and Peter McGrath Chair to the Air Quality 
Commission gave a verbal presentation. 
 
Ms. Rhodes said her team and division were one of three certified local air quality programs in 
North Carolina. She said their mission was to lead and assist Mecklenburg County toward 
meeting and maintaining the federal health-based national ambient quality standards. She said 
they did so by improving air quality, measuring air pollution, and listening and responding to 
residents, businesses, and community partners in the County and around the State.  
 
Mr. McGrath said their charter authorized them to do many things, including making their 
annual report, which they would do later in the year, and advising the Board on how to ensure 
Mecklenburg County maintained a certified local air quality program.  
 
Mr. McGrath said most of the air quality statutes, regulations, and rules that govern 
Mecklenburg County air quality were federal and enforced by the EPA. He said the federal 
government delegated authority to run the Federal program to the state of North Carolina, 
which then delegated the authority to the County. Therefore, all federal air pollution law in 
Mecklenburg County was implemented and run by the County. He said it was the goal of the 
County to keep that authorization in perpetuity.  
 
Mr. McGrath said one priority for the budget was to ensure adequate funding for the County air 
quality to ensure the local certification would continue in the next fiscal year. He said they 
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discussed with Ms. Rhodes the budget request they would make as part of LUESA’s budget, and 
they were confident that her budget request would allow that.  
 
Mr. McGrath asked the Board and the County Manager's Office to allocate funding to Ms. 
Rhodes' division to ensure the diversity of the staff mirrored the diversity of the community. He 
said their final priority was to increase funding to the Mecklenburg County air quality to ensure 
and expand outreach to the community, especially environmental justice frontline 
communities.  
 
Mr. McGrath said they believed air quality across the County was fairly uniform and 
homogenous. He said they believed awareness of air quality issues and information was not 
evenly distributed. He said they wanted to expand education and outreach activities to those 
areas of the County where they believed information, access to, and awareness of air quality 
issues were not as great as it was in other parts of the County.  
 
Mr. McGrath said it was understood that a significant portion of funding derived from federal 
grants but if those priorities were considered, the Board, County Manager, Ms. Rhodes, and the 
Air Quality Commission would have to monitor diversity efforts and outreach efforts to ensure 
compliance with federal law and policy, so they did not jeopardize any of the federal funding. 
He said, speaking personally, he was concerned that, to an extent, any federal funding that had 
been available for those kinds of efforts in the past would not be as available in the future.  
 
Comments 
 
Commissioner Powell thanked Mr. McGrath for his work. 
 
Commissioner Dunlap said it was good to know they were following the rules. He asked if, even 
though there were federal mandates being carried out, did the federal government give the 
money to the State, if the State added additional dollars, or if they only got the federal dollars. 
Ms. Rhodes said they received federal grants through the USEPA, a portion of the gasoline tax 
from North Carolina, and collected fees for permitting in compliance services with the County.  
 
Commissioner Dunlap asked, if based on all executive orders that had been signed, were there 
any eliminations or rollbacks. Ms. Rhodes said nothing had yet been rescinded or frozen and 
they were actively continuing to draw down the federal funds.  
 
Commissioner Griffin thanked Mr. McGrath for his commitment. 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if the implementation through the County was a 
statewide occurrence rather than a unique situation. Mr. McGrath said the State was 
authorized to implement the federal clean air programs in North Carolina, and 97 counties were 
state-run and 3 were county-run.  
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Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said she appreciated their efforts to ensure diversity. She 
said it was interesting that air quality was equal across the County, but education was not.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said she was thinking further into education and asked if they 
had reciprocal agreements with CMS (Charlotte-Mecklenburg Schools). She said the most 
marginalized groups didn’t understand the impact of air quality.  Mr. McGrath said they did not 
have any formal understandings but worked with them continually. He said they learned that 
instead of going out to a particular community, they would try to partner with community 
associations or partner with schools, and said they would like to attend events and speak about 
air quality, as they did not need to create an audience if an audience was already there. 
 
Commissioner Altman said she appreciated the presenters as well as their work.  
 
Chair Jerrell said he appreciated them as well as their focus on diversity and justice.    
 
 
 
25-0166  COMMISSIONER REPORTS 
 
Commissioners shared information of their choosing within the guidelines as established by the 
Board, which included, but not limited to, past and/or upcoming events. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, Chair Dunlap declared the meeting 
adjourned at 4:27 p.m. 
 

   
 Arlissa Eason, Deputy Clerk to the Board                                                          Mark Jerrell, Chair 
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